AGENDA
IOWA AEYC GOVERNING BOARD MEETING
Saturday, January 25, 2025
9:00 AM – 3:30 PM
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/88238503457

Attendance: 
	x
	Brandy Smith
	x
	Kelsey Andersen
	x
	Kristin Rourk

	x
	Crystal Abbe
	x
	Jodi Grover
	x
	Tiffany Skaggs

	x
	Brian Kingrey
	x
	Marc Elcock
	x
	Monique Ortiz

	x
	Brenda Loop
	x
	John Kilburg
	☐
	Allison Barness

	x
	Renee Hardman
	☐
	Amy McGinn
	x
	 Staff- Jillian Herink

	x
	Guest: Travis Davis, NAEYC 
	x
	Guest: Tammy Engebretson, Iowa AEYC  
	x
	 Staff- Wendy Mosdal 



	TIME
	TOPIC

	8:45-9:00
	Set up and network (Jillian Herink, Executive Director and board)


	9:04-9:10
	1. Call to Order (Dr. Brandy Smith, President)
· Welcome introductions
· agenda additions and today’s agenda approval; 
· expectations for the board
· In our discussions, please remember our HPIO Guiding Principles

2. Agenda Approval (Dr. Brandy Smith, President)

3. Consent Agenda (Dr. Brandy Smith, President)
· Fiscal Reports 
· ED report
· January Executive Committee mtg minutes
· September Governing Board meeting minutes
· Human Resource Policy changes
· Membership numbers:
The meeting was called to order at 9:04am. Motion to approve the meeting agenda by Brian and second by Jodi. Motion passed unanimously. 
Changes were proposed to the initial agenda included moving Tammy to 9:15. Doing the annual performance review information after and to move elections discussion to after the lunch break. 
The motion to approve the agenda as it has been redesigned was voted unanimously. 
The motion to approve the consent agenda as presented by Brenda and second by Renee. Motion passed unanimously. 

	9:10- 9:41
	4. Program overview ECQuIP, (Tammy Engebretson, Director of Quality Initiatives)

	
	Tammy provided an overview of the ECQuIP program and staff operations. She mentioned that this program is funded by United Way of Central Iowa and Polk County ECI. It has been around for 20 years and has been through Iowa AEYC since 2016. ECQuIP is utilized by centers, mostly in the Des Moines area, that are working on quality. There is a requirement of a minimum of 30%, but average is 71%, for children on CCA. 

The ECQuIP team has 4 consultants- 2 specializing in Infant/toddler classrooms and 2 in preschool classrooms. Each staff member has about 10 classrooms, serving 12 centers currently providing once a week onsite visit with coaching sessions. There is now a graduated status for centers that have met the quality standards. They can still come to trainings. 
There has been a recent push for Conscious Discipline training where the director and staff attend training, and the consultant comes in within the week to work on what they learned. 

Team dynamics are good at this time. Tammy implemented a pyramid model structure where the staff has more ownership over each center and relationships with director, teachers, and students. At this time, every center has been switched to the GOLD assessments. This year they implemented monthly consultant meetings with teachers focused on GOLD to see what each teacher needs and pull them out of classroom for coaching. Directors are required to be at these meetings so that they can take the lead. Monthly coaching meetings are also taking place for each teacher so that they can work on their own goals. This addition has been highly successful. 

There are current conversations about expanding the ECQuIP program into Johnson County and the Fort Dodge/Webster City area. They are also looking for expansion interest in other areas around the state. Each community would have to come up with a funding source for these expansions to happen. 

Brandy brought up that Tammy has come up with a successful child care simulation that she has used with students in her college classroom.


	9:41-9:52 
	5. Annual Performance Review of Executive Director, (Crystal Abbe, Vice-President)

	
	Crystal gave a rundown of the document of the annual performance review timeline, as well as a newly edited copy of the schedule from the changes based on our new meeting schedule. 

Exec and governing board members, community collaborators, and staff that Jillian directly supervises will get electronic surveys. This month, Brian will talk to the current controller, Lori, to have salary and benefit information so we are prepared for the March meeting discussions. Crystal compiles the survey responses and shares results with Exec, and the governing board during March meetings. Exec will create recommendations for any salary and benefit changes and will present them to the governing board. These are on the March agenda. 

Brian mentioned that the comments on the survey monkey is more beneficial than the yes/no questions. 

Brandy mentioned that we have shifted the meeting months which also shifts the review timeline. 

Crystal said surveys are anonymous. Exec and the governing board have different surveys, so she reminded us to be aware of what lens you are taking the survey with. 


	9:52-10:35 
	6. Leadership Activity (Dr. Brandy Smith, President)


	
	Brandy stated that she knows that the last few weeks have been difficult for many of us and wanted to show us how to find joy in the really tough times. She showed a video of a reading of  the book Finding Muchness: How to Add More to Life by Kobi Yamada. We were to watch the video  reflecting on what hope, love or trust will feed you and how and what will you risk. 
After the video, each person reflected on these questions sharing with the group. 

	10:35-10:44
	***BREAK***

	10:44 -11:07 
	7. Guest: Travis Davis NAEYC Director of Affiliate Relations, Strategy, & Growth 

	 
	Travis gave his personal/professional introduction. He stated that Affiliate Relations has many big projects going on. NAEYC is in the process of creating national dialogue 2.0 and membership changes with the point behind it being building strategic partnerships between NAEYC and affiliates. The goal is to reimagine not only NAEYC as a partner for classrooms but creating a partnership with the affiliates. This includes providing training and technical assistance to affiliates. fiduciary training for boards, and training boards and executive directors on staff relationships. 

Travis mentioned that Affiliate Relations is about to start communities of practice cohorts. Travis is hosting president circle, including current, past, and president  elects, bringing them together to build leadership skills in presidents and to share information between affiliates. Gwen is leading a cohort on succession planning. Jordan is leading a cohort on chapter relations and support. Travis is also doing DEIB grant recipient cohort  for questions and what it might look like down the road. 

Travis mentioned that he is currently compiling affiliate CARES reports for member benefits. He made spreadsheet with each affiliate benefits and who provides what benefits. The access is available now to EDs and Pres/Pres elect to make sure our state information is correct. Eventually we will be able to see what benefits other affiliates offer with a link to their website.

Jillian asked about the division of duties in the Affiliate Relations department. Gwen, Jordan, and Travis are the three staff members in this area. Travis mentioned that there are currently discussions being held to see who does what portion of the work. They are trying to determine which person affiliates can reach out to with questions in regard to which different topics or needs. 

Jillian reminded us that we wrote a letter to NAEYC in support of this new position. 
Brenda is excited about the new dedicated president group. Brian mentioned that the national dialogue the first time wasn’t “fun,” but he is curious about the new dialogue’s reference. Trevor stated it’s about member support and benefits. Another part is working together to define member benefits and why they should  want to be a part of NAEYC. Also, it should define revenue sharing between NAEYC and affiliates. The plan is that there will be people available through affiliate structure for accreditation knowledge and to provide services for accreditation training and revenue sharing. 

There are many things we want to do as affiliates, so NAEYC is adding a business structure to make those things financially possible. 

Wendy asked Travis about how affiliates would reach out with changes we need to make to the benefits spreadsheet.
Travis suggested we schedule a zoom meeting if we need to add/change things to Iowa’s member benefits. 

	11:08-11:30 
	8. HPIO discussion, (Renee Hardman, HPIO Chair)

	
	Renee led an exercise “I am, but I am not” where we addressed stereotypes based on the salient parts of our own identities. We addressed the stereotypes of what we are, and how we may be perceived. We shared our own examples of how we disprove stereotypes. The point of the activity is that we should be actively conscious. Renee challenged us to ask ourselves how do we as adults free ourselves from our stereotypes and how do we move from the unconscious to the conscious and change or challenge our stereotypical thinking? 
Renee reminds us that stereotypes are out there, and young people are learning them. Our brains are lazy, and we have to be conscious in catching them. 

Crystal left at 11:14 AM

	11:30-12:09

	9. Public Policy Discussion (Brenda Loop, President -Elect, Kristin Rourk, Public Policy Chair and Jillian Herink, Executive Director)
 

	
	ICCC 2025 Policy Priorities:
Day at the Capital:
The Iowa Child Care Coalition has plans to do donuts and foam boards highlighting the priorities. They are also asking for personal stories to share. There are templates available for contacting legislators. Wendy shared the link for sharing our stories. It was suggested that we find ways to align our story talking points to the highlighted priorities. 

NAEYC Public Policy Forum:
It is scheduled for the last full week of February. Our team this year consists of three from the board, three staff and two people awarded the scholarship; Justina Yoder and Katie Champlin. So far 4 out of 6 meetings have been scheduled. Brenda mentioned frustration over the fact that if staffers change positions there is no email bounce back, so we don’t know if they aren’t replying, or if they are no longer working for their representative. Ashley Hinson is scheduled to meet with the team personally. There isn’t a lot of information on the asks, but they will rely a lot on storytelling. The team will ask questions about what bills they will introduce and sign onto and will tell them to reach out if they need any information from us. 

Week of the Young Child:  
This is the time of year that Jillian starts communicating with the governor to see if she will sign the WOYC proclamation. Mayor templates will be available online. Scholarship applications for WOYC will be put on our social media and Monique will share with CCR&R to promote as well. 

Day Without Child Care: 
Kickoff materials will be available at Spring Institute. The plan is to use this day to elevate to parents what would happen if there was no childcare available for them that day. 

State and Federal updates/information
The governor’s office called before the start of the session asking our opinion on the CCA for providers program extension. We are still pushing for CCA to be aligned to the cost of care. 
This link for the governor’s Early Continuum of Care PreK-Child Care partnership pilot program was shared for more information. 
https://governor.iowa.gov/vision-iowa-0/child-care

Kristin explained that she is hearing mixed signals, on the reallocating shared visions. She doesn’t see this making any impact on preschool and childcare. We are continuing to support for full day and increase child care wages to offset. 
Kelsey asked for clarification on transportation. Kristin’s understanding is that transportation is flexible. Jillian brought up support for transportation just outside their school district boundary. 

The governor’s proposal is to change preschool standards, the concern is that they will lower them so that they can add partners that are not as qualified. 
Jillian and Kristin both suggest that if they are looking into school partnerships, that they are IQ4K rated and robust of programs used in quality standards. Not just reaching the standard but holding the standard.  There is no bill number for this yet. There seems to be no information out yet showing collaboration with the DE and the EC departments with this. 

Kristin’s district has been in touch with the governor’s office and has invited them to her preschool programs and partners. They also have a scheduled annual coffee with legislators to explain preschool funding. 

The fund would be created using $16 million in existing Early Childhood Iowa and federal Child Care and Development Fund Wrap Around Child Care funds, as well as shifting $3.6 million allocated to the state’s Shared Visions grant program for students in at-risk communities to focus on preschool care.


	12:10-12:40
	***LUNCH BREAK***
Kristen did not return after lunch break. 

	12:44-1:15

	10. State and Federal updates/information Continued

	
	Brenda discussed her visit to the governor’s state of the state speech as ECI was invited to the event. It is being proposed that ECI be streamlined areas matching the behavioral health areas. They still don’t know what it means. They have a map, but they don’t have the timeline. Brenda said that It seems like they are trying to dismantle another system. ECI has to start working on these areas as early as next week. 

ECI will have funding reductions and were also told they are no longer able to fund CCR&R positions. For example, in Brenda’s region they have 11 HHS funded people and 11 ECI funded people. These partnerships are over 25 years old and now CCR&R has to prepare budgets for HHS to now cover this work. Brenda brought up the question of where the money is coming from. This will go into effect on July 1, 2025.

Monique mentioned that Ryan at HHS has a meeting with CCR&R to explain the changes. Brenda is hoping that ECI and CCR&R can continue a partnership relationship even though they will no longer be funding sources. 

Brenda hopes that if there will be a bill for this that is introduced early so there is time to plan before the start date of July 1.

Monique wonders if CCR&R might need an expansion of services because of this change and hopes Ryan at HHS can help with these answers. 

Brandy asked if there is a channel to link people to when bills are being reduced. Jillian suggests a number of places to find these.
https://www.legis.iowa.gov/legislation/billTracking/prefiledBills
Another option is to email Kate@eidewalton.com to be put on the mailing list. 
Jodi explained the funnel process and the budget funding and expenses for Iowa and mentioned that the HHS budget is the highest for Iowa. 

Brenda suggests listening to Politics Wednesday on Iowa Public Radio for more information. She also clarified that though the budget is highest for HHS, there are many non-negotiables, leaving less places to cut.

	1:15-1:26
	11. Succession Plan work time (Dr. Brandy Smith, President and Wendy Mosdal Executive Specialist) 

	
	This time was cut short because of other discussion, but Wendy did offer the option to send directions on how to fill out the board succession document and upload to Dropbox to anyone that needed it. 

She did a quick walk through Dropbox and how to find things we may need. She showed us how to edit the succession form online. To do this, we save it as a copy and rename it with our last name so that we can update and add to the document as needed. This will help future people in our positions to learn the job responsibilities. There are currently no board form succession plans turned in at the moment. Under board descriptions there is a place for succession folders. We save it wherever we need to, and Wendy can move it as needed.

	1:27-1:30
	12. Upcoming Elections (Brenda Loop President-Elect & Chair of Nominating Committee)


	
	Brenda gave an update on the upcoming elections. The treasurer (3 year term) and VP (2 year term) are up for election this round and we currently have one applicant for each position. There will also be a write in spot for each position. After the results come in, it won’t take effect until July, and it will be handed off to the next person at the board retreat. 
Monday 1/27 members will get email from Wendy with NAEYC ID number needed to vote and ballots open on 2/3. The bylaw changes will also be on the ballot.

	
	

	1:30-1:38
	13. Affiliate Council Update (Crystal Abbe and Amy McGinn, NAEYC Affiliate Advisory Rep)

	
	Amy has resigned from the affiliate council. Both Amy and Crystal’s position were coming to a close in May 2026. Allison Anderson, P.E.G. co-chair, is on the ballot NAEYC affiliate council. Jillian reminded us to vote in the NAEYC elections. 

Brandy summarized the conversation from the exec meeting about reimbursement. (Notes from Exec meeting: An area of concern: Crystal has not been reimbursed for the Anaheim affiliate council expenses yet. The contact is Jordan, and the email came from Gwen. Iowa AEYC could get a room, but the affiliate advisory doesn’t plan the itinerary enough ahead of time for this. Discussion was held about how these current NAEYC practices do not reflect inclusivity and may deter people from applying for these positions in the future. It would be beneficial to have dates a year ahead of time so that people can plan to attend.)

Jillian thinks we might be able to work around it fiscally to help an Iowa representative apply if there was interest. 

	1:38-1:45
	14. Workforce Advisory (Jodi Grover, Workforce Advisor Chair) 

	
	Jodi walked us through some of the workforce study and discussed the wage gap and livable wage findings. Many states have stalled in the workforce data. Iowa has stalled in many pieces according to the Berkley study from child care employment. You can find information state by state to see report cards to determine how Iowa is doing. 
Ashley wants us to be reminded that there are suggestions for pay parity with k-12, so that we don’t lose educators as soon as they receive their degree due to lack of pay and benefits. 
Jodi lifted up the importance of sharing stories from the field to the legislators. 
It was also shared that the new Tier 0 for Wage$ has had 75 new applicants since July 1st, all seeing an increase and a salary supplement. 

	1:45-1:49
	15. Higher Education Summit (Allison Barness, Higher Education Chair) 

	
	Allison is not on the call due to illness. Jillian explains that Ashley is in charge of the Higher Education Summit that will be held on April 11th. It’s necessary to start talking with colleges. There is excitement over convening again. 

Jodi told us about the House study bill 62. It is a study looking at high wage majors. It is geared toward the STEM field and Iowa tuition grant. It would cut funding per student by 50% if they don’t enter a high wage field. This is alarming for ece majors. 
Brandy mentioned that college presidents are afraid to make waves and lose money. 

	1:49- 1:51
	16. Policy Paper discussion, (Dr. Brandy Smith, President and Jillian Herink, Executive Director)

	
	Jillian doesn’t have any updates. She believes her updaters are waiting until the dust settles. She has shared the paper with partners to ask for feedback and was hoping to have that information for this meeting but there is none yet. 
Brandy says that the paper is stalled at the moment. 

	1:51-2:16
	17. Membership (Jillian Herink, Executive Director and Wendy Mosdal, Executive Specialist) 

	[bookmark: _gjdgxs]
	Jillian described the NAEYC membership changes. They are still happening effective March 3. There will be one membership, but there has been discussion about second level membership. But, with a implementation date of March 3, and with no marketing materials from NAEYC it will be hard to support. Batch memberships are foggy at the moment. NAEYC won’t be processing batch memberships until March 3rd, but that means they aren’t a member for 3 months and won’t receive any benefits. Jillian suggests that if NAEYC was undecided on Jan 18 and we are asking for an 18-month implementation time, it may not be time to change. Wendy will learn new membership system. Jonni will learn it as well. 

Wendy gave a walk-through of the membership brochure. Since we haven’t heard from NAEYC, we have started our own way of staying connected to our members. We are looking at in person membership meetings across the state. This month, Iowa AEYC began recognizing membership anniversaries. 

Brian discussed the membership and asked if we know why it decreased so significantly. Jillian attributes this to some cleanup of the system, some of it is the turnover in the field. Directors used to purchase memberships and then lose an employee and the membership is non-transferable. There was a question  of whether Is it something Iowa is doing that is dropping our membership, or is it because of NAEYC in general. Brian suggested adding it to the higher ed summit for marketing for membership to their students. 

Kelsey stated and John agreed that the money that directors used to support employee membership has needed to be allocated in other ways. 

Monique mentioned that the CCR&R business investment program can offer reimbursement for membership and Jillian wants more information about this to make the language meet both program’s needs. 

Kelsey discussed the director pilot program and adding the possibility of adding NAEYC membership to the admin career pathway. This will bring them into the T.E.A.C.H and Wage$ programs. Monique will look into it. 

Brenda mentioned that CCR&R used to be members, Monique will bring it back to CCR&R to remind them of the membership value. 

Jillian reminds us to check our renewal dates. 

Wendy shared the Member welcome video. 

	2:16-2:21
	18. Professional Engagement Groups PEGs (Crystal Abbe, Vice-President and Wendy Mosdal Executive Specialist) 

	
	There is a new FCC P.E.G. co-chair, Jasmine Bailey. There have been 2 in person meetings; 9 in attendance at the first one and 7 at the second one. There is another in person event coming up next Saturday 2/1. DAP is doing Game On in Des Moines. Wendy will send out dates for upcoming meetings. She said there is a push for more in person across the state to build connections. Co-chairs are working to share more meeting information so that we can market it. There will be a table at Spring Institute with P.E.G bookmarks to market for more participation. 

	2:21-2:35
	19. Logo discussion, (Jillian Herink, Executive Director) 

	
	The T.E.A.C.H. and Wage$ national center has done a non-funded logo change. 
Jillian pointed out that now that there are no periods separating the letters, we should mention it as TEACH early childhood Iowa instead of just T.E.A.C.H. when talking to people because there is another Teach program in Iowa. This will hopefully keep confusion to a minimum. 

Jillian looked at our association logo as well and discussed our own personal logo change, adding capitol letters and spelling out the Iowa. Jillian feels like the capital logo ties us into NAEYC better. 

The executive board passed a motion to bring it to the governing board to decide to move forward with this change request with NAEYC. 

Brian explained how NAEYC approved the logo changes in 2017. Now it comes back to the full governing board of NAEYC to approve our logo. 

Jillian shared our website and how we use our logo throughout.

There was a motion to approve the request to NAEYC of changing our logo to represent Iowa AEYC by Jodi. Renee seconded this motion, and it passed, 8 (Brenda Loop, Renee Hardman, Kelsey Andersen, Jodi Grover, Marc Elcock, John Kilburg, Tiffany Skaggs, and Monique Ortiz) to 1 (Brian Kingrey). 

	2:35-2:52
	20. Executive Director Updates (Jillian Herink, Executive Director)

	
	The board self-assessment survey will go out in March. It’s important to fill this out as the answers guide the association. This one is done every 3 years, and we do the post it notes walk around every year, but this one is a deeper dive. 
Staffing: Our controller is retiring this year. Wendy and Jillian are setting up interviews. There have been a lot of applicants, but many unqualified people have applied. There is no hard date set up for Lori to leave, but Lori will contract back to support on audits and end of year work. 

Institute:
Spring has breakouts for Saturday this year. The marketing has been out with save the date and registration opens Feb 21. 65 scholarship applications were submitted (From all over the state). Those will be funded based on what was needed. Jillian anticipates funding 5 scholarships. She will run the data on how much it would cost per person if all of the applicants were funded. Monique said that if there are more applicants that we’d like to fund to get ahold of her for all parts of the state. 
Scholarships were given to public policy for two people to attend in person. 
The Removing Barriers scholarship is out of funding, but she has funded 3 so far. We will continue to raise funds for this special scholarship. 

Brian stated It would be great to get a photo of those scholarship recipients and do a quick story to the membership.

Jodi asked if we could get a few scholarship recipients to record a quick video of what it means to them? It would get more movement on our social media pages.

Office move:
Since the exec meeting, Merle Hay has sent a letter about payment. Our lawyer suggests ignoring it. He said if there was any push on this, they would probably reach out to him personally. Jillian doesn’t expect a huge issue but is willing to go to court if needed. 
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Board relations/staff retreat:
Staff appreciated the board member videos that were sent. They feel supported from people across the state. 
Brian asked if we are hosting the higher ed summit. Jillian and Wendy believe that it is in our office. 

Jillian says that our experience in this new building/office is much better than in the previous building. The Sheridan has given us discounts for people coming in for meetings. 
Lights have been added to the board room. 

Hollie Fairholm joined staff which has been exciting as she has been a participant in a lot of the programs we offer so she has firsthand experience in what our programs can do. 

	2:52- 3:00
	21. Reminders of Surveys, forms and upcoming meetings, (Dr. Brandy Smith, President)

	
	Brandy gave an update about the NAEYC presentation from the last conference. She reminded the board about applications for trainings for NAEYC conference in Orlando next year. Brandy and Jillian are not planning to send a presentation application from our board for this. 

Brian said he would help anyone needing tips on how to write a proposal for NAEYC conferences. 

Jillian reminded us that she’d like to see board members represented in fall institute workshop training. 

Brandy reminded us about the dates that are booked for events and meetings. We will be in the conference room in person for the March meetings. 

	3:00
	Renee made the motion to adjourn, and Brenda seconded. The motion passed unanimously, and the meeting adjourned at 3:00pm. 
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IMPORTANT DATES:
3/8/2025 Executive Committee Meeting 
3/29/2025 Governing Board Meeting 
6/13/2025 Executive Committee Meeting (Friday) 
7/ 11-12/2025 Governing Board Retreat (Fri & Sat) 
9/6/2025 Executive Committee Meeting
9/20/2025 Governing Board Meeting
1/10/2026 Executive Committee Meeting (Virtual)
1/24/2025 Governing Board Meeting (Virtual)
3/7/2025 Executive Committee Meeting
3/28/2025 Governing Board Meeting
6/12/2026 Executive Committee Meeting
6/26-27/2025 Governing Board Retreat

Iowa AEYC Events: 
2/12/2025 Day at the Capital, Des Moines, IA 
4/11/2025 Higher Ed Summit, Des Moines, IA
5/2-3/2025 Spring Institute, Holiday Inn Airport 
5/12/2025 Day Without Child Care
10/3-4/2025 Early Learning Fall Institute 
5/1-2/2026 Spring Institute, Sheraton WDM

NAEYC Events: 
[bookmark: _30j0zll]2/23- 25/2025 NAEYC Public Policy Forum 
4/5-11/2025 NAEYC Week of the Young Child 
11/19-22/2025 NAEYC Annual Conference, Orlando FL 
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